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ST KEVERNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 3rd July 2014 in the St Keverne Methodist Hall at 7.00pm.

The following Councillors were present:-

	Cllr R Combe (Chairman)
	Cllr D Lambrick (Vice-chairman)

	Cllr A R Peters
	Cllr A Carey

	Cllr A Richards
	Cllr M Anselmi

	Cllr R Richards
	Cllr W Frisken

	Cllr R Hocking
	Cllr Mrs S Lyne

	Cllr D Kevern
	Cllr R Beadle

	Cllr D Brandreth
	


Also present: - C Cllr W Sanger, Graeme Wilkinson (West Briton) and 21 members of the public.

1. To accept apologies for absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Emma Ferguson (Helston Packet) and the Police.
2. Members to declare disclosable pecuniary and prejudicial interests (including details thereof) in respect of any item on this agenda and any dispensations thereon previously granted or requested now
Cllrs A Carey and W Frisken – item 7c) members Coverack Harbour Committee.  It was RESOLVED that they could remain in the meeting.  Cllr R Peters – item 7f) – contractor for the job
3. To receive PCSO Julia Berry’s  report
Please accept my apologies for not attending the meeting this evening.

During June there were two crimes dealt with by the police in this parish:

A theft; this crime has been filed pending further information coming forward.

A person was arrested and charged for driving whilst over the legal limit.

On another note during June I attended the church coffee afternoon to speak with local residents and also gave a talk at St Keverne WI about scams.

If you have any crimes you would like to report please telephone 101, or should you have any concerns which you would like to discuss please call me on 01326 555158, this is an answer machine service, please leave a message and I will get back to you.

4. To receive Cornwall Cllr Walter Sanger’s report.
Cornwall Cllr Walter Sanger talked about discussions held at Cornwall Council about the possibility of creating a permanent traveller site in the gravel site at Zoar, as the land was owned by Cornwall Council.  He had given details to the nearest neighbour because he did not want them to find out via the press or radio. He was neither for or against as he had to have an open mind or the matter would become ‘pre-determined’ before it got to the Planning Committee.  He then suggested the Chairman move on to Public Question Time so that the public could ask questions.
5. Public Question Time
This item took an hour during which time residents near the proposed site at Zoar strongly opposed the suggestion, saying that they had suffered from travellers being there 9 years earlier and there was nothing but problems; noise from generators and dogs, children going over their land, bollards being thrown, etc.  The nearest neighbour stated that it would slash thousands off the value of their homes.  Residents from Coverack on the other hand wanted them out of the car park down there where they had now been for 8 years and similar problems existed.  Coverack residents pointed out that there would not be any generator noise at Zoar as they would be on an official, managed site, with all services laid on.  Following many lines of questioning Councillor Walter Sanger said he was not for it, and not against it. He was just presenting the information. He added that this was only a consultation and any proposal would have to go through the planning process.
However landowner Michael Tylor said he had offered land to Cornwall Council before for a traveller site – at a price.  In return for offering a secluded location on Goonhilly Downs, he wanted the council to relax its rules on the number of affordable homes for a proposed housing development on the edge of Coverack.  He said if you had a traveller site on your land it did have a stigma and it lost value in the end.  He didn't think they were driving too hard a bargain.  The nearest house to his proposed traveller site was about a mile away. It had to be a sensible idea and it ticked all the boxes. It was Cornwall Council who had backed out but the offer still stood.
The car park at Traboe Cross was also suggested by a member of the public and a Cllr stated that there were at least two other landowners who had offered land but no response had been received from Cornwall Council.
Cornwall Cllr Walter Sanger stated that talks with residents, landowners, the parish council and Cornwall Council would continue and he was happy for the Tylor scheme to be looked into again.
On other matters; Peter Barker spoke as Coverack Harbourmaster on the matter of item 7c).  Nine lofts let to local fishermen existed up the same lane as Friendship Cellar.  This lane was very narrow to access and any scaffolding used during building work would compromise them and the windsurfing business in the village.  He would oppose any building on the East side that would require scaffolding. The front was in a conservation area and did not appear to improve or enhance the general appearance.  With regard to N Corner car park; he pointed out that Coverack beach was now the best on the Lizard because the others had lost their sand during the winter storms.  In summer cars were parking on the hill on the way down into the village so it was a priority to get the car park back.  Cllr Frisken observed that there appeared to be a potential solution with Mr Tylor but it appeared that Cornwall Council did not want to go down that route.  They needed to be fair with the landowners and should be forced to make a quick decision and alleviate the parish of the travellers – St Keverne parish had done its share.  Other concerns were what would happen if more travellers arrived in Coverack and the official site was full.  There was talk of it only being two pitches but some members felt that they were more than 2 families.  Some felt that as they did not ‘travel’ they could not be considered travellers and were just trespassing.
As it was generally agreed that the travellers were not wanted either at Coverack or Zoar, the Chairman asked Cornwall Cllr Walter Sanger to take this back to Cornwall Council and move the matter forward with the offer from Mr Tylor. 

Tim Pickett spoke on planning items 7a), 7d) and 7f).  His comments were noted.
6. To confirm the minutes of the previous meeting
It was RESOLVED that the Chairman sign the minutes as a true and correct record of the previous meeting.
7. To receive the following planning applications
a) PA14/05435 & PA14/05437 Listed Building Consent for Minor alterations and additions to rear ground floor kitchen, new rear retaining wall and new floors to lounge and study to stop ingress of ground water, Trevarrow Cottage, Chymbloth Way, Coverack, Mrs A Wiseman
No neighbour complaints had been received and it was RESOLVED to support the application.
b) PA14/05227 Conversion of an existing garage into a one bed self contained unit for holiday letting, Tregwyns, Penwartha, Coverack, Mr Terry Thompson
One member worried about all the planning in Coverack.  If people were allowed to start converting garages he felt this was a step too far.  It was residential, not a holiday area in Coverack.  Another member felt there was an over-supply of holiday lets.  There was not enough parking in Coverack and this proposal would encourage more cars. It was RESOLVED to recommend refusal of this application on the grounds of overdevelopment.  There was 1 abstention. 
c) PA14/05725 Alteration to pitched roof section and enlargement of front bay window. New entrance door at lower ground level and new doors and windows. New upgrade of external fabric with external insulation and re-covering with natural slate. Juliet balconies to North, South and East elevations, Friendship Cellar, The Cove, Coverack, Mr Steve & Mrs Sue Webb
Cllr Frisken stated that this provided access to fishermen’s lofts, was the only access for emergency vehicles and if there was any increase in size of the property it would prevent them getting down the lane.  It was suggested to object on the grounds of restriction to emergency vehicles at the back of the Paris and Battery.  There appeared to be no measurements and it was suggested that more information be requested.  It was noted that restriction of the lane was not a material consideration. It was RESOVLED to ask for revised plans before deciding as Council could not make a decision based on those before them.
d) PA14/05867 Proposed side extension to form two exsuite facilities and a study area, opposite The Anchorage, North Corner, Coverack, Mr & Mrs D Allen
It was observed that this was very small and below road level.  It was also a young local family and there had been no neighbour objections.  It was RESOLVED to support the application.
e) PA14/04899 Listed building consent for: renovation of cottage with thatched extension. Erection of low height cedar and block garden studio, Corner Cottage, The Cove, Coverack, Mrs Lindsay Fowler
It was RESOLVED to defer this to the next meeting as it had only just been registered and neighbours would not have had time to be consulted and it could impinge on them.
f) PA14/05769 Reserved matters application for the erection of a dwelling approval sought for layout/siting, scale, landscaping, appearance and access, Plot 3 Cove Outlook, Chymbloth Way, Coverack, Messrs Webb & Beasley
Cllr R Peters declared an interest and left the meeting.  As outline permission had already been granted this was a fait accompli and it was RESOLVED to support the application.  Cllr Mrs S Lyne abstained as she had not seen the plans on display.
8. To receive planning decisions
06.06.2014 PA14/03952 APPROVED 
Applicant: Mr P Tylor 

Location: Barn at Tremenhere Nr Lanarth St Keverne Helston Cornwall 

Proposal: Conversion of barn to agricultural workers dwelling 

06.06.2014 PA14/03955 APPROVED 
Applicant: Mr P Tylor 

Location: Shed At Tremenhere Nr St Keverne Helston Cornwall TR12 6RD 

Proposal: Extension of existing agricultural shed 

9. Matters arising from the minutes not covered elsewhere on this agenda

Cllr Lambrick referred to item 16a) in previous minutes regarding a defibrillator for Porthallow.  They had now got to the position of costings and were looking for funding including donations from maybe the WI and the Parish Council.  It was agreed to go back to the WI stating that Porthallow was looking at getting a defibrillator and asking whether the WI would like to help.  As far as the Parish Council was concerned; the Village Association would have to submit a formal request to the Charity Car Park fund in the usual way.  It was noted.
10. To discuss width of Back Lane since pavement installed for new houses

The Cormac officer had been out and taken measurements but had not yet been able to compare them with records.  This was noted and the matter deferred until the next meeting.

11. To consider request by Andrew George MP to be a ‘submitter’ for additional new “Use Class” in planning for second homes.  A meeting had been arranged for Wed 23rd July 6pm in the Reading Room at the Parish Hall.
This was noted.

12. To discuss requesting a traffic warden to visit Coverack

One suggestion was to get the travellers removed first as they were taking up parking spaces.  Another member felt there was not a problem when traffic wardens used to come out.  Another was very wary of inviting traffic wardens out in a community that depended on tourism and felt Council should be very careful.  It was proposed and seconded that Council request a traffic warden visit to Coverack.  On a vote 3 were in favour and 6 against so the proposal was LOST.  Cllr D Lambrick wished it to be recorded that he voted in favour.

13. To consider a mailshot to alert parishioners about a possible neighbourhood plan

Cllr Brandreath had produced some WW1 style flyers stating ‘your parish needs you’ that could be distributed to parishioners.  One member suggested that a date should be put on them for people to respond by and it was agreed a public meeting should also be held.  The mailshot leaflets would be A4 and the posters A3.  They would need to be printed and handed out.  The Clerk had found on the Royal Mail website that they could deliver them for 5p per leaflet.  It was RESOLVED to go ahead with the mailshot if it could be done for 5p or less.  3 were against, plus 1 abstention.

14. To receive report on meeting with Cornwall Council and Cormac at Coverack re sea wall

This had previously been circulated and was noted.  It was agreed that a letter be sent to Cormac asking why spare tarmac left over from Pengarrock road was not put where the hedge had been moved back between Tregowris and Roskruge gate, rather than 200 yards further up the road in a lay-by where it was not needed.  It was further agreed that a letter be sent to Andy James (Cormac General Manager) asking him about the quality of work done at Pengarrock, as the full width/length of the road had not been done and the hedge was not trimmed before the work started.
15. To receive report from Cllr Lambrick on toilets meeting
2 offers of advertising in the toilets had been received from businesses, which would amount to £1200 over the year.  There would be 8 posters for each advertiser/toilet plus an extra one stating that advertising space was available.  Cllrs D Lambrick and M Anselmi would tackle the weeds outside St Keverne toilets.  The Chairman congratulated them and Cllr W Frisken who had repaired 2 wall tiles in the male toilet at N Corner.  Whilst on the subject of advertising; a member stated that there were too many adverts on St Keverne notice board.  It was RESOLVED that another sign be placed there informing people that it was a community notice board and that any commercial signs would be removed.
16. To receive report from Cllr Lambrick on jubilee wind up meeting

The Jubilee Committee was now officially wound up and had been very successful.  Nearly £6k had been received excluding the Parish Council money.  With the balance they had put a seat in place in each village, repaired/replaced notice boards, planted daffodils in St Keverne and provided the St Keverne stone.  Daffodils had not yet been planted in Coverack but would be this autumn.  There was still £696 surplus and it had been agreed that this be put into Parish Council funds, separately, so that if anything came up that they felt they would want it for e.g. a Coronation, and then the Jubilee Committee members could decide what to use the money on.  This was agreed and noted.

17. To review stand-in Clerk for risk assessment – present one busy 1st Thursday of month

The Clerk had found that the stand-in clerk already named in Council's risk assessment had his own meeting on the 1st Thursday of each month.  She had therefore contacted the clerk to Mullion, Cury & Gunwalloe and found she was not involved with other Council meetings on the 1st Thursday and was willing to stand-in.  It was RESOLVED that Samantha Folds, Clerk to Mullion, Cury & Gunwalloe be the stand-in clerk.

18. Correspondence
a) Code of Conduct Training dates 8th Sep Helston – obligatory for new members

This was noted. Cllr R Beadle advised that he had signed up to a training session at Penzance on 29th July as it was more convenient.

b) Clerks & Councils Direct magazine
This was noted.

19. To receive the financial statement
Current a/c:
£22,277.89
Tracker:    £20,064.44

20. The cheques to be signed by Councillor A Carey
21. To approve the following outstanding accounts
The following outstanding accounts were approved and cheques prepared:
a) Clerk’s pay








609.07 
b) Clerk’s expenses







  59.63

c) Susan Roberts (St Keverne bus shelter cleaning)



  60.00

d) St Keverne Methodist Chapel
 (hall hire)




  20.00
e) Cornwall Council rates Harbour toilets




  58.00
f) Cornwall Council rates St Keverne
“




  75.00

g) Cornwall Council rates Porthallow
“




  50.00

h) SWALEC electricity street lighting



  

  95.80

i) Cormac (cleaning 4 toilets Apr)




          1053.32

j) R Booth (printing Summer Diary)





180.00

k) J Clayton ( trimming)







709.50(pd)

l) Nationwide Surveys (surveying of Coverack ramp, etc)


288.00(pd)

m) J Mitchell (unblocking N Corner toilets)




  80.00(pd)

n) P Lambrick (Coast path trimming cuts 1 & 2)




754.00(pd)
22. Any other business (for information only)
a) Cleaning war memorials

The Clerk had received two prices from the monumental mason:

i. £225 to clean and repaint lettering on St Keverne and Coverack memorials

ii. £395 to include painting railing of St Keverne memorial as well, although he did not think the railings needed painting yet.

It was RESOLVED to just have both memorials cleaned and lettering repainted for £225. Secondly; the British Legion wanted the weeds around the St Keverne memorial cleared.  They were prepared to do it themselves but if someone else could do it it would be appreciated.  Cllrs D Lambrick and M Anselmi offered to do it at the same time as they cleared the weeds outside St Keverne toilets.
23. The next meeting of the Council will be held on Thursday 31st July 2014 in the St Keverne Methodist Hall, at 7.00pm.
The meeting closed to the public at 9pm.






